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limits are placed on process water pol-
lutants either at the outfall or else-
where. 

(3) Credit shall be granted only to the 
extent necessary to meet the applica-
ble categorical Pretreatment Stand-
ard(s), up to a maximum value equal to 
the influent value. Additional moni-
toring may be necessary to determine 
eligibility for credits and compliance 
with Standard(s) adjusted under this 
section. 

(4) Credit shall be granted only if the 
User demonstrates that the intake 
water is drawn from the same body of 
water as that into which the POTW 
discharges. The Control Authority may 
waive this requirement if it finds that 
no environmental degradation will re-
sult. 

(c) The applicable categorical 
pretreatment standards contained in 40 
CFR subchapter N specifically provide 
that they shall be applied on a net 
basis. 

[53 FR 40614, Oct. 17, 1988, as amended at 58 
FR 18017, Apr. 7, 1993]

§ 403.16 Upset provision. 
(a) Definition. For the purposes of 

this section, Upset means an excep-
tional incident in which there is unin-
tentional and temporary noncompli-
ance with categorical Pretreatment 
Standards because of factors beyond 
the reasonable control of the Industrial 
User. An Upset does not include non-
compliance to the extent caused by 
operational error, improperly designed 
treatment facilities, inadequate treat-
ment facilities, lack of preventive 
maintenance, or careless or improper 
operation. 

(b) Effect of an upset. An Upset shall 
constitute an affirmative defense to an 
action brought for noncompliance with 
categorical Pretreatment Standards if 
the requirements of paragraph (c) are 
met. 

(c) Conditions necessary for a dem-
onstration of upset. An Industrial User 
who wishes to establish the affirmative 
defense of Upset shall demonstrate, 
through properly signed, contempora-
neous operating logs, or other relevant 
evidence that: 

(1) An Upset occurred and the Indus-
trial User can identify the cause(s) of 
the Upset; 

(2) The facility was at the time being 
operated in a prudent and workman-
like manner and in compliance with 
applicable operation and maintenance 
procedures; 

(3) The Industrial User has submitted 
the following information to the POTW 
and Control Authority within 24 hours 
of becoming aware of the Upset (if this 
information is provided orally, a writ-
ten submission must be provided with-
in five days): 

(i) A description of the Indirect Dis-
charge and cause of noncompliance; 

(ii) The period of noncompliance, in-
cluding exact dates and times or, if not 
corrected, the anticipated time the 
noncompliance is expected to continue; 

(iii) Steps being taken and/or planned 
to reduce, eliminate and prevent recur-
rence of the noncompliance. 

(d) Burden of proof. In any enforce-
ment proceeding the Industrial User 
seeking to establish the occurrence of 
an Upset shall have the burden of 
proof. 

(e) Reviewability of agency consider-
ation of claims of upset. In the usual ex-
ercise of prosecutorial discretion, 
Agency enforcement personnel should 
review any claims that non-compliance 
was caused by an Upset. No determina-
tions made in the course of the review 
constitute final Agency action subject 
to judicial review. Industrial Users will 
have the opportunity for a judicial de-
termination on any claim of Upset only 
in an enforcement action brought for 
noncompliance with categorical 
Pretreatment Standards. 

(f) User responsibility in case of upset. 
The Industrial User shall control pro-
duction or all Discharges to the extent 
necessary to maintain compliance with 
categorical Pretreatment Standards 
upon reduction, loss, or failure of its 
treatment facility until the facility is 
restored or an alternative method of 
treatment is provided. This require-
ment applies in the situation where, 
among other things, the primary 
source of power of the treatment facil-
ity is reduced, lost or fails. 

[46 FR 9439, Jan. 28, 1981, as amended at 53 
FR 40615, Oct. 17, 1988]

§ 403.17 Bypass. 
(a) Definitions. (1) Bypass means the 

intentional diversion of wastestreams 
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from any portion of an Industrial 
User’s treatment facility. 

(2) Severe property damage means sub-
stantial physical damage to property, 
damage to the treatment facilities 
which causes them to become inoper-
able, or substantial and permanent loss 
of natural resources which can reason-
ably be expected to occur in the ab-
sence of a bypass. Severe property 
damage does not mean economic loss 
caused by delays in production. 

(b) Bypass not violating applicable 
Pretreatment Standards or Requirements. 
An Industrial User may allow any by-
pass to occur which does not cause 
Pretreatment Standards or Require-
ments to be violated, but only if it also 
is for essential maintenance to assure 
efficient operation. These bypasses are 
not subject to the provision of para-
graphs (c) and (d) of this section. 

(c) Notice. (1) If an Industrial User 
knows in advance of the need for a by-
pass, it shall submit prior notice to the 
Control Authority, if possible at least 
ten days before the date of the bypass. 

(2) An Industrial User shall submit 
oral notice of an unanticipated bypass 
that exceeds applicable Pretreatment 
Standards to the Control Authority 
within 24 hours from the time the In-
dustrial User becomes aware of the by-
pass. A written submission shall also 
be provided within 5 days of the time 
the Industrial User becomes aware of 
the bypass. The written submission 
shall contain a description of the by-
pass and its cause; the duration of the 
bypass, including exact dates and 
times, and, if the bypass has not been 
corrected, the anticipated time it is ex-
pected to continue; and steps taken or 
planned to reduce, eliminate, and pre-
vent reoccurrence of the bypass. The 
Control Authority may waive the writ-
ten report on a case-by-case basis if the 
oral report has been received within 24 
hours. 

(d) Prohibition of bypass. (1) Bypass is 
prohibited, and the Control Authority 
may take enforcement action against 
an Industrial User for a bypass, unless; 

(i) Bypass was unavoidable to prevent 
loss of life, personal injury, or severe 
property damage; 

(ii) There were no feasible alter-
natives to the bypass, such as the use 
of auxiliary treatment facilities, reten-

tion of untreated wastes, or mainte-
nance during normal periods of equip-
ment downtime. This condition is not 
satisfied if adequate back-up equip-
ment should have been installed in the 
exercise of reasonable engineering 
judgment to prevent a bypass which oc-
curred during normal periods of equip-
ment downtime or preventative main-
tenance; and 

(iii) The Industrial User submitted 
notices as required under paragraph (c) 
of this section. 

(2) The Control Authority may ap-
prove an anticipated bypass, after con-
sidering its adverse effects, if the Con-
trol Authority determines that it will 
meet the three conditions listed in 
paragraph (d)(1) of this section. 

[53 FR 40615, Oct. 17, 1988, as amended at 58 
FR 18017, Apr. 7, 1993]

§ 403.18 Modification of POTW 
pretreatment programs. 

(a) General. Either the Approval Au-
thority or a POTW with an approved 
POTW Pretreatment Program may ini-
tiate program modification at any 
time to reflect changing conditions at 
the POTW. Program modification is 
necessary whenever there is a signifi-
cant change in the operation of a 
POTW Pretreatment Program that dif-
fers from the information in the 
POTW’s submission, as approved under 
§ 403.11. 

(b) Substantial modifications defined. 
Substantial modifications include: 

(1) Modifications that relax POTW 
legal authorities (as described in 
§ 403.8(f)(1)), except for modifications 
that directly reflect a revision to this 
Part 403 or to 40 CFR chapter I, sub-
chapter N, and are reported pursuant 
to paragraph (d) of this section; 

(2) Modifications that relax local lim-
its, except for the modifications to 
local limits for pH and reallocations of 
the Maximum Allowable Industrial 
Loading of a pollutant that do not in-
crease the total industrial loadings for 
the pollutant, which are reported pur-
suant to paragraph (d) of this section. 
Maximum Allowable Industrial Load-
ing means the total mass of a pollutant 
that all Industrial Users of a POTW (or 
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